
 

Department of Planning and Budget 
2023 Fiscal Impact Statement  

 

1. Bill Number:   SB1044 

 House of Origin  Introduced  Substitute  Engrossed  

 Second House  In Committee    Substitute  Enrolled 
 

2. Patron: McPike 

 

3.  Committee: Passed both houses 

 

4. Title: Public schools and public institutions of higher education; student identification 

cards. 

 

5. Summary:  Requires each local school division that issues student identification cards for 

any grade level, kindergarten through grade 12, and each public institution of higher 

education that issues student identification cards to clearly and conspicuously include on one 

side of each student identification card the telephone number for the 988 Suicide and Crisis 

Lifeline (formerly the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline) and to annually review the  

telephone number for accuracy and currency. The bill provides that each new student 

identification card and any replacement student identification card issued by any school 

division or by any public institution of higher education must comply with the provisions of 

the bill beginning with the 2023-2024 school year. 

 

6. Budget Amendment Necessary:  No 

  

7. Fiscal Impact Estimates:  Final. See Item 8.  

 

8. Fiscal Implications:  To implement this requirement beginning with the 2023-2024 school 

year, a number of institutions of higher education would need to re-order their student 

identification card stock for the 2023-2024 school year. Additionally, institutions may 

experience costs related to redesigning card printing templates and updating card technology 

platforms. The actual fiscal impact to institutions will vary and is indeterminate at this time.  

 

Any fiscal impact to local school divisions is indeterminate at this time. 

 

9. Specific Agency or Political Subdivisions Affected:  Local school divisions, public 

institutions of higher education 

  

10. Technical Amendment Necessary:  No 

  

11. Other Comments:  None 


